
Delores G. Kelley, Chair SB 521 
Brian J. Feldman, Vice Chair Supporting 
3 East Miller Senate Office Building 
Annapolis, MD 21401 
 
Dear Chair Kelley, Vice Chair Feldman, and Members of the Finance Committee, 
 
I am from the DC area, and before I enrolled I made sure that I had one of the lowest cost living 
situations possible so I would not be further burdened while in grad school. Despite these 
precautions, I have had to find supplementary income during the course of my graduate school to 
be able to maintain my (low) standard of living. I support collective bargaining rights, and cost 
of living adjustments to respect the necessary conditions for effective scholarship. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
Will Bien Duggan 
Graduate Assistant, Department of Urban Studies and Regional Planning 
University of Maryland, College Park 
3033 16TH ST NW, Washington, DC 20009 
willbduggan@gmail.com 

Submitted by Fearless Student Employees 
on behalf of witness.




